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WHAT MAKES NEWS? 

  

What makes a news story and what gets 
chucked straight into the newsroom bin, 
or rather a journalist’s ‘delete’ box?  
Understanding why the media go for 
some stories and not others is crucial if 
you want to gain some kind of media 
profile for your organisation. 

  

It’s a blinding statement of the obvious 
that ‘news’ has to offer something ‘new’ 
to the reader, viewer or listener.  Too 
often, however, an organisation will try 
to sell a story to journalists that has little 
or no news interest, in which case the 
organisation in question can quickly gain 
a reputation as a peddler of non-news. 
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Make sure, therefore, that your news 
story has a very strong ‘peg’ and, if 
possible, a  sharp news ‘angle’ that will 
whet the appetite of the media. 

  

Above all, though, news is about people.  
If an organisation comes up with a news 
story that reads like a mission 
statement, a heavy policy document or a 
college lecture, the media won’t be 
interested.  

  

So, you’ve got to include the ‘human 
interest’ dimension. 
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Look at it this way. 

  

Let’s say a breakthrough drug has been 
discovered for the treatment of cystic 
fibrosis.  How will the BBC, Sky News or 
CNN cover the story on their evening 
news?  Will the report kick off with 
some dreary news conference featuring 
various medical professors and/or 
scientists, along with the chief scientific 
officer of the pharmaceutical company 
that’s discovered the drug? No. Instead 
they will get their reporter and camera 
inside the home of a cystic fibrosis 
patient, film how they and their family 
are coping with their condition and ask 
how the new treatment might improve 
their life. Only then – in the back half of 
the report – might they want to include 
a clip or two from medical experts. 
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Make sure, therefore, that you come at 
your news story from the ‘human 
interest’ angle.  Get your head outside 
the offices of the company or the 
organisation you work for and consider 
what aspect of the story will arouse the 
interest of the public and therefore the 
media, rather than clinging to an ‘in-
house’ take on the story. 
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THE NEWS RELEASE 

  

A news release is to all intents and 
purposes a missile. It must hit its target, 
and its impact must be immediate. 

  

But there is a problem – the target is 
moving. It may be a journalist anxious to 
complete an article, a news desk 
constantly distracted by changing 
events, or a producer fighting to prepare 
his programme for transmission. All 
these people are potential targets, but 
they are also almost certainly distracted 
and may regard the arrival of a news 
release as an unwelcome interruption. 

  

The secret therefore is to be brief, 
punchy and utterly clear. In other words, 
think tabloid, not broadsheet. 
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However serious or worthy you believe 
your story to be, it will always benefit 
from a tabloid approach. The headline 
has to grab attention and the body of 
the text must contain no unnecessary 
detail. Get to the point, emphasise its 
significance and repeat the point if 
necessary. 

  

You can also attract attention by helping 
the recipient, whether the release is 
directed at a newsroom, an individual 
journalist or a programme editor. Above 
all, help them by making the story clear, 
but also offer them contacts, an 
example, a case study. In other words, 
do some of the journalists’ work for 
them. They are under pressure, they will 
appreciate your help and are likely to 
look more favourably on your story. 
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PITCHING FOR COVERAGE 

  

When pitching for coverage, you have to 
improvise and be adaptable.  For 
example, let’s say you are a company 
manufacturing solar panels.  In six 
months time you’ll be launching a new 
range of ultra-efficient panels.  All your 
plans are in place for a big publicity 
launch.  Six weeks before the launch, the 
government announces a new tax 
reduction for householders installing 
solar panels.  Too often in this kind of 
situation, the organisation’s PR machine 
is so locked into their planned launch 
“pitches” that they miss a golden 
opportunity to piggy-back off another 
story. It would be better to strike while 
the iron is hot (or when your news story 
is at the top of the current news cycle).  
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Stick to your launch date and by then 
interest in solar power might have 
waned because “we did that story six 
weeks ago” or because bigger stories 
have since come along. 

  

Another thing to guard against is inviting 
journalists to a “news briefing” or a 
“background session” and sending them 
home without a story they can use. 
Sure, there will be correspondents who 
have a narrow area to cover who would 
welcome the odd off-the-record chat 
with someone senior at your 
organisation.  And, yes, that might help 
in getting some coverage at a later date.  
But don’t count on it.   
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Newsroom resources are thinner on the 
ground than they used to be and editors 
have less and less leeway to send a 
reporter off on a junket or a “get-to-
know you” chin-wag that does not end 
up producing a story.  So, although you 
might want to offer a journalist a 
background briefing, make sure as well 
that he or she has something “on-the-
record” that they can go away with. 

  

A better way of nurturing journalists is 
to note which correspondents are 
covering which stories in your area. 
After they publish an article perhaps 
contact them with some supplementary 
information or background and let them 
know you or your spokespersons are 
available for comment should they be 
covering a similar story in the future. 
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Above all, don’t try to pitch for coverage 
by peddling “non-news” -  a story that 
might excite you but has no news value 
whatsoever and has little hope of 
getting into a newspaper or onto a news 
channel. Nothing gets an organisation a 
worse reputation among journalists.  
Don’t forget, the vast majority of news 
releases go straight in the newsroom bin 
or the journalist’s delete box because 
they have no news potential 
whatsoever. 
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DECIDING ON KEY MESSAGES 

  

Key messages are, quite simply, those 
points you want the audience to hear in 
any media interview. Sounds obvious, 
but all too easily forgotten or ignored in 
the heat of a media interview. 

  

Key messages should be simple and 
brief. You have to be able to recall them 
in an instant. 

  

They must be relevant to the audience. 
There is no point in promoting some 
obscure internal point if it means 
nothing to those listening, watching or 
reading about you. 
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They must be positive. Don’t offer up 
negative thoughts - the interviewer will 
simply seize on them, and they may 
become the story. 

  

Often, a key message will be something 
so obvious that it is easily overlooked. 
For example, “we’ve been in the 
business for more than 70 years, so we 
have unrivalled experience”. That is such 
a familiar fact that it has become part of 
your DNA, but for your audience it is a 
vital piece of information. 

  

The preparation that is vital before any 
and every interview must include 
formulating those key messages. Not 
too many – two or three are enough for 
the typical media interview.  
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Key messages also provide an escape 
route if the interview turns negative or 
confrontational. Use them to change to 
a positive direction, and remember that 
you can always use the same key 
message a couple of times. Repetition 
equals emphasis. 

  

So the key message is – never go into an 
interview without them. 
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COMMUNICATING KEY MESSAGES 

  

You have already done much of the hard 
work in preparation for the interview. 
You have honed your key messages to a 
sharpness that will, you are convinced, 
win over the audience and leave them 
with a rosy view of you, your work and 
your company. 

  

And then the interview begins… 

  

Surprise, surprise, the interviewer does 
not simply invite you to list your key 
messages. In fact the questions start 
heading into uncharted territory, 
something you had not bargained for. 
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But not to worry, those key messages 
are still there at the front of your mind, 
on the tip of your tongue. And there is 
still time left… 

  

Then, suddenly, the interviewer is 
winding up. “Thanks for that. Time now 
to catch up with the traffic news…” 

  

It happens all too often. 

  

Remember, the earlier you can 
introduce at least a couple of your key 
messages, the better. In fact, the very 
first reply of the interview offers 
perhaps the best chance. 
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Take it for granted that an interviewer 
may go anywhere with their 
questioning. They might have spotted an 
item of news that, however peripherally, 
might involve your company or 
organisation. So they’ll throw in a 
question about it – even though the 
topic is not your baby. 

  

They might chuck in a question about a 
competitor that suddenly finds itself in 
the media spotlight for negative reasons 
– the interviewer kindly extending to 
you, the interviewee, an invitation to 
dish further dirt on your rival. 

  

They might just ask you to “guarantee” 
something you know you cannot 
guarantee – that’s an interviewer’s 
favourite. 
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Or, the interviewer’s questions might 
just be a bit off-the-wall because they’ve 
not done their homework properly. 

  

In these and other similar circumstances 
the danger is that the interview ends up 
being on your interviewer’s territory 
rather than on yours. He or she dictates 
the agenda. You emerge from the 
encounter uttering that immortal 
phrase: “He/she didn’t ask me the right 
questions.” 

  

It’s not an interviewer’s job to ask the 
“right” questions, as an interviewee 
might see it. Instead, the interviewee 
should take steps to ensure they come 
up with the right answers. These steps 
come together in what’s known as the 
“bridging technique”. 

  

 

Page 22 

http://www.harveyleach.co.uk/


The bridging technique is based on A, B 
and C – Acknowledge the question, find 
a Bridging phrase that starts taking the 
answer back to where you want to be 
and then Communicate your key points. 

  

Examples of bridging phrases include 
"but what's really interesting is...", or 
"the real issue is that...", or simply "on 
the other hand..." or "don't forget...". 

  

Several skills come together in trying to 
master this technique. You can’t wing it. 
It doesn’t come easy. It needs some 
practice. 
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If you are interested in the 
most effective media training 
for your spokespeople, 
request a training 
programme and quotation 
based on your requirements. 
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